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Renewal of Agreement with the 

Town of Cape Elizabeth - 

Management of Leaf and Yard Waste Compost Operation
December 27, 2008
Mr. Michael McGovern

Town Manager

Town of Cape Elizabeth

P.O. Box 6260

Cape Elizabeth, Maine 04107

Mr. Robert Malley

Public Works Director

Town of Cape Elizabeth

10 Cooper Drive
Cape Elizabeth, Maine 04107

Re:
Renewal of the agreement between the Town of Cape Elizabeth

and William H Jordan Farm, LLC for management of the
Leaf and Yard Waste Compost Operations at the Cape Elizabeth

Recycling Center
Dear Mr. McGovern and Mr. Malley:

William H. Jordan Farm, LLC is submitting a request to renew our agreement with the Town of Cape Elizabeth for the management of the Leaf and Yard Waste composting operation at the Town of Cape Elizabeth Recycling Center.   Per our current agreement, this request is being submitted more than one year prior to the end date the agreement.
We are requesting renewal of the agreement for an additional five year period under the same terms as our current agreement.  The terms and benefits of the renewal agreement are outlined in the following sections:  

1. Overview of William H. Jordan Farm, LLC personnel 
2. Overview of Compost Operations 

3. Benefits to Cape Elizabeth Residents and Landscapers

4. Benefits to Town of Cape Elizabeth

We look forward to continuing our relationship with the town of Cape Elizabeth.  Please contact Mark or me with any questions.

Sincerely, 

Mark Butterfield                                   Carol Anne Jordan

776-5207                                              415-6572

1.0
Overview of William H. Jordan Farm, LLC personnel
William H. Jordan Farm, LLC is a family owned business on Wells Road in Cape Elizabeth.  We have been managing the leaf and yard waste composting operation at the Cape Elizabeth Recycling Center since February 2005.  The members of the farm’s management team who are involved in the composting operation are: 
· Mark R. Butterfield – Garden Division Manager – Mark will be the day to day manager of the composting operation and will work closely with the Town’s Public Works Director. 
· Carol Anne Jordan – Vice President and Head of Garden Division Operations
· William H. Jordan Jr – President and Head of Farm Operations
2.0
Overview of Compost Operations

William H Jordan Farm, LLC will actively manage the compost operations including:

1. Relocating leaf and yard waste from the drop-off area to the compost area monthly or on an as needed basis.

2. Forming windrows within the compost area.

3. Turning windrows frequently using a combination of front-end loader, and/or tractor and windrow composter.

4. Screening cured (finished) compost.

5. Selling screened compost (bulk or packaged) to Cape Elizabeth residents, landscapers, contractors, etc. The sale of screened compost will be located at 21 Wells Road, Cape Elizabeth. No town employee will be involved in the sale of compost during hours they work for the town. 
6. Delivery of screened compost, as requested, (bulk or packaged) to residents of Cape Elizabeth and other neighboring communities.
Additional details are provided below:

Where:


Same area as current operations 

When:



Start February 21, 2010
Duration Period 

of Agreement:

Five year duration effective February 21, 2015
Renewal of 

Agreement: 
Before February 21, 2014 William H. Jordan Farm, LLC shall notify the Town as to whether it desires to renew this agreement. Following notice of such desire the Town shall no later than thirty (30) days from receipt of the notice determine and advise William H. Jordan Farm, LLC as to whether it desires to continue beyond the expiration date of the contract. If the two parties desire this agreement shall be extended for an additional term; based on terms and conditions deemed acceptable by both parties. If the town wishes to end the agreement at the conclusion of the Duration Period it shall give no less than nine (9) months notice to William H. Jordan Farm, LLC who will then use this period to remove all product, signs and equipment from municipal property.  
Compensation

To Town:
$1.00 annually

Proposed Permanent 

Structures:


None.

Proposed Equipment:
Tractor





Windrow composter





Front-end loader





Screen





Small Dump Truck





Portable equipment trailer

(This equipment will be purchased, leased or rented by William H Jordan Farm, LLC.)

MDEP Permits:
None; operate under current MDEP License (#S-5045-WH-B-M) and August 1995 Operations Manual (refer to Appendix 1).

Nuisance Items:

None.

(Potential typical nuisance items such as noise, odors and dust are not anticipated.)  

Operating Hours:
Per applicable Town Ordinances. No operations prior to 7:00/am. Landscapers/contractors, Cape Elizabeth residents and others will purchase screened compost at 21 Wells Road, Cape Elizabeth based on the dates and hours of operation for William H. Jordan Farm, LLC
Public Works 

Responsibilities:

None.

(William H Jordan Farm, LLC will be responsible for all management and operating aspects of composting at the Recycling Center.)

Annual Heavy Item

Collection, Including 

Leaf & Yard Waste
Subject to annual Town Council approval. (Service is traditionally provided to residents of Cape Elizabeth. 
Public Works Department collects leaf and yard waste in the fall each year, and will need to coordinate with William H Jordan Farm, LLC on disposal of leaves at Recycling Center during the duration of the agreement.)
Materials to be

Composted:
Current permitted residuals – leaves, grass, wood chips, and wood ash from Cape Elizabeth.

Subject to available space, potential permitted residuals (with MDEP and Town approval) – horse manure, silage, seaweed, corrugated cardboard, paperboard, newspaper, sheetrock, and food waste (select) from Cape Elizabeth and neighboring communities.

Materials that will 

not be Composted:
Sewage sludge (biosolids), fish processing waste, meat packing wastes, and poultry carcasses.

Quality Control:
On a batch basis (every approx. 1,000 cubic yards), representative samples of cured compost will be tested for maturity using the Solvita( Maturity Test.   Additionally, the compost will be tested by an independent laboratory for pH, density, salinity, inert material, total organic matter, nitrogen (TKN), C:N ratio, carbonates, oxidation-reduction value and moisture and water-holding capacity.  Cured compost will be screened to remove oversize materials such as large stones, wood, plastic and metal. 

Education/Marketing:
Working with the Cape Elizabeth Recycling Committee, a one-page data sheet will be prepared.  The sheet will include valuable information such as benefits of compost, recommended applications, laboratory data, and a phone number and email address for additional information.  

It is anticipated that the Cape Elizabeth Recycling Committee will partner with William H Jordan Farm, LLC in educating the residents of Cape Elizabeth of the benefits of using compost in gardens, on lawns and as mulch. Educational efforts will include articles in the Cape Courier as well as demonstrations at the Recycling Center. 

Assumptions:
1. All material (partially composted leaf and yard waste) currently at the compost area and all leaf and yard waste collected this Fall (of 2009) by the Public Works Department during Heavy Item pickup will be provided to William H Jordan Farm, LLC at no cost basis to William H Jordan Farm, LLC.


2. William H Jordan Farm, LLC will have unrestricted access to and free use (i.e., no rent or lease) of the drop-off area and compost area.

3. William H Jordan Farm, LLC will be allowed to erect signage at the Recycling Center.  Signage (size, content and location) will be in accordance with Town ordinances.

3.0
Benefits to Cape Elizabeth Residents & Landscapers

The following benefits are provided to Cape Elizabeth residents:

i)
Screened compost (bulk or packaged) will be available for purchase at a convenient site (21 Wells Road, approximately 1 mile from the Recycling Center);
ii) Delivered screened compost (bulk or packaged) will be available for purchase;

iii) Leaf, grass clippings and ash can still be deposited at the Recycling Center at no charge (as is the current practice, but subject to Town Council approval); and

The following benefits are provided to Cape Elizabeth landscapers:

i)
Screened compost (bulk or packaged) will be available for purchase at a convenient site;

ii) Delivered screened compost (bulk or packaged) will be available for purchase; and

iii) Leaf and grass clippings can still be deposited at the Recycling Center at no charge, subject to Town Council approval.

4.0
Benefits to Town of Cape Elizabeth

The Town of Cape Elizabeth will benefit greatly from William H Jordan Farm, LLC managing the leaf and yard waste composting operations at the Recycling Center:

· Town personnel will not have to manage (turn) the stockpiles of leaf and yard waste (unscreened compost) on a monthly basis.

· The Town will not have to manage market, transport or find an end-use for the product if it cannot be sold.

· The Town will not have to dispose of screened spoils (by-product of screening compost). 

Other Benefits are outlined below:
Cost Benefit:

Immediate Avoided Costs
:

i) Annual operating cost 
           (includes labor, fuel and equipment):
$20,000

ii) Annual cost of screening material 


      includes labor and equipment):
$15,000
Other Benefits

i) If requested, available to Cape Elizabeth Middle and/or High schools for lecturing in the making, management and benefits of composting;

ii) Reduced management of Recycling Center activities.
_______________________________



______________

William H. Jordan Farm, LLC





Date

By Carol Anne Jordan, its authorized member
___________________________________


_______________

Michael McGovern 







Date

On this date for the Town of Cape Elizabeth

Appendix 1

Excerpt from Town of Cape Elizabeth – Transfer Station Operations Manual
D.
Compostable Waste

1.
Leaf and Yard Waste
Leaf yard waste are deposited in the leaf/yard waste dropoff area located east of the Transfer Station Building.  The material will be relocated to the compost storage and compost windrow area on the lower disposal area by the Town Public Works Department.

a.
Incoming leaves and chipped brush will within one week will be mixed and formed into windrow piles.  No stockpiling of uncomposted grass or vegetative wastes other than leaves or chipped brush, will occur.

b.
Grass clippings shall be incorporated, and thoroughly mixed into established windrows at a ratio of no more than 3:1, leaves to grass, by volume. The Town will not accept grass clippings unless there is a sufficient volume of leaves or chipped brush on hand to meet this ratio.

c.
The windrow shall be turned at least four times per year, but no more than 6 months between any two turnings.

d.
All composted leaves or vegetative material shall be utilized, distributed to other parties, incorporated with incoming material into new windrow piles, or disposed of in a licensed solid waste disposal facility within two years of the material entering the facility.

e.
The Town will only receive leaf and vegetative waste, shrubbery and tree trimmings that have been shredded or chipped, leaves, grass clippings, garden residues and similar vegetative material.

f.
The Town will shredding or chip the material at the composting site.

g.
The combined leaf/yard waste composting and curing process shall continue for a period of at least 45 days until a stable, non-offensive product is products.

h.
The compost area will be operated to control vectors and odors.

i.
Adequate space will be maintained between the toe of the capped landfill and the storage areas to allow the unobstructed movement of operations, and emergency personnel and equipment to operate and maintain area.

� Costs provided by Robert Malley, Cape Elizabeth Public Works Director.
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